# DELEGATED DECISIONS BY CABINET MEMBER FOR HIGHWAY MANAGEMENT

**MINUTES** of the meeting held on Thursday, 24 March 2022 commencing at 10.00 am and finishing at 10.30 am

Present:

**Voting Members:** Councillor Tim Beard – in the Chair

Other Members in

Attendance:

Councillor Dan Levy (for Agenda Item 8)

Officers: Paul Fermer (Assistant Director, Community Operations),

Tim Schikle, Anthony Kirkwood; Lee Turner; Cameron Rae & Jon Beale (Traffic & Road Safety, Community Operations); Aaron Morton (Engineer, Growth &

Economy); and Cameron MacLean (Law & Governance).

The Committee considered the matters, reports and recommendations contained or referred to in the agenda for the meeting, together with [a schedule of addenda tabled at the meeting] [the following additional documents:] and decided as set out below. Except as insofar as otherwise specified, the reasons for the decisions are contained in the agenda and reports [agenda, reports, and schedule/additional documents], copies of which are attached to the signed Minutes.

#### 1/22 DECLARATION OF INTEREST

(Agenda No. 1)

There were no Declarations of Interest.

#### 2/22 QUESTIONS FROM COUNTY COUNCILLORS

(Agenda No. 2)

There were no Questions.

#### 3/22 PETITIONS AND PUBLIC ADDRESS

(Agenda No. 3)

| 4. WITNEY: AVENUE TWO - PROP<br>CYCLE AND PEDESTRIAN SAFETY I | OSED WAITING RESTRICTIONS AND MEASURES |
|---|--|
| SPEAKER(S)  |  |
| Mark Barrell of Jubb Consulting Engineers Limited             | In Person                              |
| Gary Lees, Tilstone Industrial Ltd                            | In Person                              |
| Landlord representative seeking to attend                     |  |

| with our client's consultant Mark Barrell of JUBB who has registered to speak. Attendance requested to support addressing any queries made in relation to the application |                                      |
|---|--------------------------------------|
| Cllr Dan Levy   | In Person                            |
| WRITTEN REPRESENTATIONS   |                                      |
| Mark Barrell of Jubb Consulting Engineers Limited   |                                      |
| Andrew Prosser, Witney Town Councillor a  | and Vice Chair of Planning Committee |

# 4/22 OXFORD: A44 BETWEEN PEARTREE AND WOLVERCOTE ROUNDABOUTS - PROPOSED 30MPH SPEED LIMIT

(Agenda No. 4)

The Cabinet Member for Highway Management considered a report by the Corporate Director, Environment and Place presenting responses received to a statutory consultation on proposed extension of the 30mph speed limit on the A44 Woodstock Road as shown in Annex 1, following a previous consultation carried out in October 2021 for a 50mph speed limit, the developing/evolving scheme provides for more extensive improvements along the route, including non-motorised user provision, additional bus-lanes & signalised access points.

The report RECOMMENDED that the Cabinet Member for Highway Management approve, as advertised, the proposed extension of the 30mph speed limit on the A44 Woodstock Rd.

Councillor Bearder stated he was surprised that there was not already a 30-mph speed limit on this part of the A44 Woodstock Rd. Therefore, he was in agreement with the recommendation.

**DECISION:** to approve the report's recommendations.

| Signed                                |
|---------------------------------------|
| Cabinet Member for Highway Management |
| Date of Signing                       |

### 5/22 THAME: A329 SOUTH OF A418 ROUNDABOUT - PROPOSED 40MPH SPEED LIMIT

(Agenda No. 5)

The Cabinet Member for Highway Management considered a report by the Corporate Director, Environment and Place presenting responses received to a statutory consultation on proposals to introduce a 40mph speed limit on the A329 south of its

roundabout junction with the as shown in Annex 1 as a result of adjacent development.

The report RECOMMENDED that the Cabinet Member for Highway Management approve, as advertised, the proposed 40mph speed limit on the A329 at Thame.

Councillor Bearder stated that, because of the new industrial estate [referred to in the responses to the consultation], he supported the recommendation as set out in the report.

**DECISION:** to approve the report's recommendations.

| Signed                                |  |
|---------------------------------------|--|
| Cabinet Member for Highway Management |  |
| Date of Signing                       |  |

### 6/22 BICESTER: PERIMETER ROAD - PROPOSED NEW 40 MPH SPEED LIMIT (Agenda No. 6)

The Cabinet Member for Highway Management considered a report by the Corporate Director, Environment and Place presenting responses received to a statutory consultation on proposed speed limit reductions on part of the A41 and on the roads forming the peripheral route around Bicester.

Although these roads were an important part of the local transport strategy which aimed to reduce traffic flow through the central corridor, they no longer lay on the edge of the town. With housing and employment sites now located on the other side of them there was a need to reduce the speed of traffic.

The proposals sought to decrease the speed limit on the Bicester peripheral road to allow a uniform speed limit, thus addressing concerns from a road safety and active travel point of view. The proposals would also aid connectivity for residents of the planned new housing developments that were adjacent to the peripheral route, such as Wretchwick Green and North West Bicester. In addition to the peripheral road, 40mph speed limits were proposed to be introduced on the A41 east of the ring road, and on the A4421 Buckingham Road leading northwards from the ring road. The consultation also proposed a 50mph speed limit on the Boundary Way section of the A41, but this was not recommended to take forward. A plan showing the proposals were shown in Annexe 1 to the report.

It was RECOMMENDED that Cabinet Member for Highway Management approve, as advertised, the proposed speed limits in Bicester & Launton as follows:

40mph speed limits on -

- i. The A4095 (comprising sections of Howes Lane, Lords Lane &
- ii. Southwold Lane);
- iii. A4421 Buckingham Road north of Bicester;
- iv. A4421 "ring" road (comprising Skimmingdish Lane, Bicester Road, Charbridge Lane, Wretchwick Way, Neunkirchen Way and Seelscheid Way);
- v. A41 east of Bicester towards Aylsebury;

- vi. B4030 Middleton Stoney Road; and
- vii. Bicester Road in Launton.

Councillor Bearder stated he thought it was an excellent initiative to introduce speed limit reductions on the roads forming the peripheral route around Bicester, particularly if there was a 20-mph speed limit within Bicester as part of the Council's "Safer Pace and a Safer Place" speed limit reduction proposals. He noted that the proposals had the support of the Bicester Bike User Group. He stated that, when looking at the buckled road crossings at junctions, and it was his view that the proposals where necessary and would improve journeys by vulnerable road users around Bicester. Therefore, he supported the recommendation set out in the report.

|      | <b>DECISION:</b> to approve the report's recommendations.   |
|------|---|
|      | Signed  |
|      | Cabinet Member for Highway Management   |
|      | Date of Signing   |
| 7/22 | KENNINGTON: POPLAR GROVE - PROPOSED AMENDMENTS TO WAITING RESTRICTIONS (Agenda No. 7)   |
|      | The Cabinet Member for Highway Management considered a report by the Corporate Director, Environment and Place presenting responses received to a statutory consultation on a proposal to amend the extent of no waiting at any time restrictions at Poplar Grove Kennington as shown in Annex 1 of the report, once again as a result of the local representations.  |
|      | It was RECOMMENDED that Cabinet Member for Highway Management approve the proposed amended waiting restrictions at Poplar Grove Kennington on the south side of the road only, but with no changes to be made to the existing restrictions on the north side of the road so as to ensure the passage of buses using the road.   |
|      | Councillor Bearder noted that the Oxford Bus Company ("the Company") had objected to allowing parking on both sides of the road would present difficulties for service 35A which used Poplar Grove in one direction (southbound/clockwise) and that the Company had requested that the yellow lines were removed on one side on the south side only so that the carriageway was kept clear for buses. He also noted that Councillor Bob Johnston, Kennington & Radley Division, had supported the Company's objection and that this had been reflected in the report's recommendations. |
|      | <b>DECISION:</b> to approve the report's recommendations.   |
|      | Signed  |
|      | Cabinet Member for Highway Management   |
|      | Date of Signing   |

#### 8/22 WITNEY: AVENUE 2 PROPOSED WAITING RESTRICTIONS

(Agenda No. 8)

The Cabinet Member for Highway Management considered a report by the Corporate Director, Environment and Place presenting responses received to a statutory consultation on a proposal to introduce no waiting at any time restrictions on Avenue 2. The proposals were required to accommodate safely access to and from adjacent commercial land use with planning consent recently granted by West Oxfordshire District Council, including the revised access arrangements as shown in the Annex 1 of the report.

Following a deferral of a decision on these proposals at the Cabinet Member for Highway Management meeting on 18 November 2021, and as requested at that meeting, further discussions were held with the consultants acting on behalf of the developer to identify options to ensure the safety of pedestrians and cyclists. In addition to the waiting restrictions, a number of other measures were proposed, as shown in Annex 3 of the report.

It was RECOMMENDED that Cabinet Member for Highway Management approve the proposed no waiting at any time restrictions on Avenue Two as advertised, and also the cycle and pedestrian safety measures as shown in the plan in Annex 3 [to the report].

Councillor Bearder invited Mark Barrell of Jubb Consulting Engineers Limited and Councillor Dan Levy to make their presentations. Having heard the presentations, Councillor Bearder noted that there was also a written submission from Mr Andrew Prosser, West Oxfordshire District and Witney Town Councillor, which he had taken into consideration.

Having considered the report of the Director of Growth and Economy; the written representations that had been received in response to the consultation; and the presentations by those persons present at the meeting Councillor Bearder stated that he was of the view that to do nothing presented a safety risk, that is, vehicles parked at this location would make cyclists and pedestrians less visible to lorry drivers accessing and exiting the adjacent development. Referring to the previous deferral of this decision and subsequent consultations, Councillor Bearder noted that this could have been better with the Highway Authority giving priority to the safety of pedestrians and cyclists.

| Signed                                |
|---------------------------------------|
| Cabinet Member for Highway Management |
| Date of Signing                       |

### 9/22 CROWMARSH: STEPHENS FIELD - PROPOSED WAITING RESTRICTIONS (Agenda No. 9)

**DECISION:** to approve the report's recommendations.

The Cabinet Member for Highway Management considered a report by the Corporate Director, Environment and Place presenting responses received to a statutory consultation on a proposal to introduce no waiting at any time restrictions at Stephens

Field at Crowmarsh as shown in Annex 1 to the report, which were being put forward as a result of parked vehicles obstructing the Stephen's Field & Bellamy Way junction, whilst also obstructing the passage of vehicles along that part of Stephens' Field leading to the Riverside car park & water splash park.

It was RECOMMENDED that Cabinet Member for Highway Management approve the proposed waiting restrictions at Stephens Field at Crowmarsh.

Councillor Bearder stated he was satisfied with the proposals set out in the report.

**DECISION:** to approve the report's recommendations.

| Signed                                |
|---------------------------------------|
| Cabinet Member for Highway Management |
| Date of Signing                       |

# 10/22 LONG WITTENHAM: DIDCOT ROAD - PROPOSED TRAFFIC CALMING MEASURES

(Agenda No. 10)

The Cabinet Member for Highway Management considered a report by the Corporate Director, Environment and Place presenting responses received in the course of the statutory consultation on a proposal to introduce traffic calming measures, as shown in Annex 1 to the report, comprising a road hump with an adjacent traffic island (within the northbound carriageway), and cycle-by-pass facility. Priority would be given to traffic travelling south-eastwards out of the village with traffic travelling northwestwards required to give-way to oncoming vehicles.

This design reflected further work carried out as a result of the request by the Cabinet Member for Environment at the Decisions meeting on 8 October 2020 in response to objections and concerns, including from Long Wittenham Parish Council, being raised in respect of a calming scheme consulted on in 2020.

It was RECOMMENDED that Cabinet Member for Highway Management approve the proposed introduction of traffic calming measures as advertised.

Councillor Bearder noted this was a pilot 20 mph scheme which had the support of Long Wittenham Parish Council, and he welcomed the proposed road calming measures referred to in the report.

**DECISION:** to approve the report's recommendations.

| Signed                                |
|---------------------------------------|
| Cabinet Member for Highway Management |
| Date of Signing                       |

### 11/22 WANTAGE: MANOR ROAD BY BROADWATER PLACE - PROPOSED WAITING RESTRICTIONS

(Agenda No. 11)

12/22

The Cabinet Member for Highway Management considered a report by the Corporate Director, Environment and Place presenting responses received to a statutory consultation on a proposal to introduce no waiting at any time restrictions on the A338 Manor Road at Wantage as shown in Annex 1 to the report, as a result of the construction of a new access for residential development.

It was RECOMMENDED that Cabinet Member for Highway Management approve the proposed waiting restrictions at A338 Manor Road at Wantage.

Councillor Bearder stated he was satisfied with the proposals set out in the report.

Signed .....

**DECISION:** to approve the report's recommendations.

| Cabinet Member for Highway Management   |
|---|
| Date of Signing   |
| WHITCHURCH ON THAMES PROPOSED 20MPH SPEED LIMIT (Agenda No. 12)   |
| The Cabinet Member for Highway Management considered a report by the Corporate Director, Environment and Place presenting responses received to a statutory consultation on the proposed introduction of a 20mph speed limit at Whitchurch on Thames as shown in Annex 1 to the report. |
| It was RECOMMENDED that Cabinet Member for Highway Management approve the proposed introduction of a 20mph speed limit as advertised.   |
| Councillor Bearder welcomed Cllr James Donahue, Whitchurch-on-Thames Parish Council, to the meeting, noting that Oxfordshire County Council [through these proposals] was catching up with where the Parish Council had led the way.  |
| <b>DECISION:</b> to approve the report's recommendations.   |
| Signed  |
| Date of Signing   |

# 13/22 COUNTYWIDE - PROPOSED USE OF VIRTUAL PARKING PERMITS IN RESIDENTS PARKING SCHEME

(Agenda No. 13)

The Cabinet Member for Highway Management considered a report by the Corporate Director, Environment and Place which presented responses received to a statutory consultation on a proposal to amend all Controlled Parking Zones schemes in

Oxfordshire to allow applications, payments and issue of Resident's Parking Permits via the County Council online portal, enabling the issue of 'Virtual Permits' which will not need to be displayed on vehicles. This is an alternative option to postal applications and the issue of physical permits. Charging levels for parking permits are unaffected.

It was RECOMMENDED that Cabinet Member for Highway Management approve as advertised the amendments to all Controlled Parking Zones schemes in Oxfordshire to allow applications, payments and issue of Resident's Parking Permits via the County Council online portal, enabling the issue of 'Virtual Permits' which will not need to be displayed on vehicles.

Councillor Bearder stated that the proposed initiative of using the County Council's Online Portal for parking permit transactions and the issuing of "virtual" permits would significantly improve efficiency in both enforcement and performance of the parking permit provisions. He thanked the officers for their work on this initiative.

**DECISION:** to approve the report's recommendations.

| Signed                                |
|---------------------------------------|
| Cabinet Member for Highway Management |
| Date of Signing                       |